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CAMDEN COUNTY BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS 

March 6, 2017 

Regular Meeting – 7:00 PM 

Historic Courtroom 

Camden, North Carolina 

 

MINUTES 

 

The regular meeting of the Camden County Board of Commissioners was held on March 6, 2017 in 

the Historic Courtroom, Camden, North Carolina.  The following commissioners were present: 

Chairman Clayton Riggs, Vice Chairman Tom White, Commissioner Randy Krainiak, 

Commissioner Garry Meiggs, and Commissioner Ross Munro.   

 

Staff Present: Michael Brillhart, Stephanie Humphries, John Morrison, Angela Wooten, Dave Parks, 

Lisa Anderson, Charlie Bauman. 

 

CALL TO ORDER & WELCOME 

Chairman Clayton Riggs called the meeting to order at 7:00 PM. 

INVOCATION & PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 

Commissioner Garry Meiggs gave the invocation and led the Pledge of Allegiance. 

 

ITEM 1. PUBLIC COMMENTS 

None. 

 

ITEM 2. CONSIDERATION OF AGENDA 

Discussion to amend the agenda to go into closed session after ITEM 10 for consultation with the 

attorney and discussion of personnel.   

Motion by Commissioner Meiggs to approve the agenda as presented with changes noted.   

Seconded by Commissioner Krainiak.   

RESULT: PASSED [UNANIMOUS] 

MOVER: Garry Meiggs, Commissioner 

AYES: Meiggs, Riggs, White, Krainiak, Munro 

 

ITEM 3. PRESENTATIONS  

A. Presentation by Gary Hobbs - American Red Cross 

B. 2016 Year in Review 

Cameron Lowe, NC Cooperative Extension 
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C. Presentation by Brian Lannon - Watershed Projects 
 
NORTH RIVER WATERSHED 
 

4/11/2016 Run Swamp Canal - Buckhorn Ditch around bend to Hwy 34 culverts $13,275 

10/16/2015 Run Swamp Canal – bend to Hwy 34 culverts $ 2,360 

2/10/2015 Run Swamp Canal - Hwy 34 to Indiantown Creek (State Funds) $10,000 

4/19/2013 Buckhorn Ditch to Indiantown Road (Farmer Funded) $ 8,976 

 
SAWYER'S CREEK WATERSHED 
 

8/26/2015 Seymour Drive to NC 158 $11,760 

8/26/2015 Scotland Road to Sawyer's Creek Road & Spur $ 22,125 

 
SHILOH WATERSHED 
 

8/26/2015 Trotman Road to Portahonk Creek &. Tributary $7,938 

 Dailey Road to Pasquotank River $7,644 

5/2/2016 Bartlett’s Landing to Pasquotank River $9,440 

 
SOUTH MILLS WATERSHED 
 

8/26/2015 Run Swamp Canal - Buckhorn Ditch around bend to Hwy 34 culverts $ 8,526 

 Main Street to Water Plant Shed  

3/28/2016 Run Swamp Canal – bend to Hwy 34 culverts $ 2,360 

 

 

ITEM 4. OLD BUSINESS  

A. Recommendation on RFQ for Architectural/Engineering 

(A/E) Services - Michael Brillhart  

 

Discussion by staff concerning the recommendation of on RFQ for Architectural/Engineering 

services.   

 

Commissioner Tom White made a motion to hire an architect to move forward with the study.   

 



CAMDEN COUNTY BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS 
March 6, 2017 
 

3  

RESULT: PASSED [UNANIMOUS] 

MOVER: Tom White, Vice Chairman 

AYES: Meiggs, Riggs, White, Krainiak, Munro 

 

The Board of Commissioners will meet with the proposed firm on March 20th at 9:30 a.m.   

 

ITEM 5. PUBLIC HEARINGS 

A. RECONVENE Public Hearing - Special Use Permit Application 

(UDO 2016-08-10) Mining Operation for B&M  
 

Attorney John Morrison stated that Commissioner Garry Meiggs is recused and is not participating 

in any deliberation or vote in regards to this matter. 

 

Dave Parks stated that Attorney Herbert Mullen will speak on behalf of Mr. Meiggs if needed. 

 

Dave Parks reported that the public hearing was recessed on January 3, 2017 and staff was directed 

to meet with the adjacent property owners to review the maintenance and upkeep of Ponderosa 

Road.  Such meeting was conducted January 30, 2017.  Present at the meeting were Commissioner 

Garry Meiggs and wife, Sharron; Mr. Rosenberg and wife, Anna; Chris Coleman, Dan Porter and 

Dave Parks.   

 

Mr. Parks reported on the results of the January 30th meeting.  (See attachment). 

 

Chairman Riggs questioned if 24 hours is an adequate time to be able to repair the road after a 

significant rainfall.  Mr. Parks responded that it could be longer than 24 hours to repair that portion.  

It is something that may have to be looked at due to each circumstance.  Immediate minor repairs 

can be done in 24 hours.   

 

Chairman Riggs recognized Attorney Mullen to speak.   

 

Attorney Mullen began by thanking the board for their service.   

He then spoke to the recommendation of paving the dirt road.  He requested the board consider an 

improvement to the road but to NCDOT unpaved standards as opposed to paving it.  Attorney 

Mullen agreed to the six-foot fence and eight-foot vegetative buffer.  He agreed 24 hours is too short 

to correct a problem with the road.  He also agreed to the 10 mph signs.   

 

Mr. Rosenberg did not agree to correcting the road within 30 days in that the road is the only access 

to and from his property.  Mr. Rosenberg presented photos to the board and Attorney Mullen 

provided evidence from an engineer surveyor showing property lines.   

 

Attorney John Morrison questioned Mr. Rosenberg as to the photographs offered as Opposition 

Exhibit 1, if they fairly and accurately represent what they purport to show.  Mr. Rosenberg 

responded with an affirmative and testified that he took the photographs himself the week before.  

The pins placed in the photos were placed by the surveyor.  Mr. Rosenberg’s primary concern is the 

safety of his family.   
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Chairman Riggs stated that he does not believe trucks on the road will hinder the family’s safety.  

He further stated the goal is to provide for the safety and wellbeing of the family as well as allow the 

industrial property to be used for its intended purpose.    

 

Dave Parks explained that the houses on this property are legal nonconforming.   

 

Attorney John Morrison referenced exhibits 3-24 and questioned if the photographs accurately 

portray what they purport to show.  Mr. Rosenberg responded in affirmative and confirmed that he 

had taken the photos the week before.  He testified that the photos illustrate his testimony.   

 

Attorney Morrison recommended that the board accept into evidence Opposition Exhibits 1-24 for 

the purposes of illustration.   

 

Commissioner Tom White made a motion to accept Opposition Exhibits 1-24 for the purposes 

of illustration.   
 

RESULT: PASSED [UNANIMOUS] 

MOVER: Tom White, Vice Chairman 

AYES: Riggs, White, Krainiak, Munro 

RECUSED: Meiggs 

 

The board then reviewed the evidence. 

 

Attorney Morrison questioned Mr. Rosenberg as to whether the photographs 25-26 accurately 

represent what they purport to show.  Mr. Rosenberg responded in affirmative and that he had taken 

the photos himself the week before.  Mr. Rosenberg testified that the photos will illustrate his 

testimony.   

 

Attorney Morrison recommended the board accept into evidence Opposition Exhibits 25-28 for 

purposes of illustration. 

 

 

Commissioner Munro made a motion to accept Opposition Exhibits 25-28 for purposes of 

illustration.   

RESULT: PASSED [UNANIMOUS] 

MOVER: Ross Munro, Commissioner 

AYES: Riggs, White, Krainiak, Munro 

RECUSED: Meiggs 

 

The board then reviewed the evidence. 

 

Mr. Rosenberg stated that the pictures show that you can’t have a road that is only 6-feet wide.  If a 

fence is put on his property line with an eight-foot buffer there is a variance of six to seven feet at 
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the crest of the ditch.  

 

Chairman Riggs questioned Attorneys Mullen and Morrison. He asked for clarification based on the 

history of the use of the road and whether it can be blocked.   

 

Attorney Morrison stated that this matter raises questions as to the legality of the road being there, 

which is beyond the board’s expertise or authority.  The burden is upon the application to persuade 

the board as to what his contentions are.   

 

Commissioner Krainiak questioned what it would take for the matter to be resolved.  He suggested a 

possible purchase/lease agreement.   

 

Mr. Rosenberg referenced Mr. Meiggs’ site plan, which states there should be 50.3 feet undisturbed 

buffer to the boundary of the ditch and he has photos that show the buffer has not remained 

undisturbed.   

 

Attorney Mullen had no questions for Mr. Rosenberg. 

 

Mr. Rosenberg’s surveyor, William Grant, is present and willing to testify.   

 

Mr. Grant introduces himself as a licensed professional surveyor in the State of North Carolina and 

has been licensed in North Carolina since 2008.  Mr. Grant is also licensed in Virginia and has been 

since 2006.  Mr. Grant obtained his Civil Engineering Technology degree from Old Dominion 

University.   Mr. Grant estimates he has conducted thousands of surveys over his career.  He 

testified that he conducted the survey of the property being discussed.   

 

Attorney Morrison recommended that the board accept this witness as an expert in the field of 

survey. 

 

Commissioner Munro made a motion that the board accept Mr. Grant as the expert witness 

for the opposition.   

RESULT: PASSED [UNANIMOUS] 

MOVER: Ross Munro, Commissioner 

AYES: Riggs, White, Krainiak, Munro 

RECUSED: Meiggs 

 

Mr. Grant is sworn in by the Clerk to the Board. 

 

Mr. Grant verifies under oath that the previous statements he gave were true.   

 

Mr. Grant stated that they had just started on the property the previous Thursday.  What Mr. 

Rosenberg had requested is that Mr. Grant identify the location of his property lines.  In the process 

of doing such, he found significant discrepancies from a plat that was recorded in 1979 versus a plat 

that was recorded in 2001 showing the 30-foot widening that Mr. Coleman acquired when he did his 

improvements to the road.  Some of the errors are in the magnitude of 30 feet; some are just a few 

feet.  Mr. Grant stated that he is currently investigating and doing field work to verify.  The primary 
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complaint of his client, Mr. Rosenberg, is the fact that there is not enough road to add a 20-foot road 

with an 8-foot buffer.   

 

Attorney Mullen nor the board had further questions for Mr. Grant.  Therefore he was excused.   

 

Attorney Morrison questioned Mr. Rosenberg as to whether additional photographs, Opposition 

Exhibits 29-30, accurately depict what they purport to show.   Mr. Rosenberg responded with an 

affirmative and stated that he took the photographs himself that day, March 6, 2017.   

 

Mr. Rosenberg testified that the photographs show that according to the site plan there should be a 

50-feet buffer that should not have been cleared; undisturbed land plus a [sealed?] fence; that to 

which there is no [sealed?] fence and that 50-foot has now been cleared. 

 

Attorney Morrison recommended that the board accept into evidence for purposes of illustration 

Opposition Exhibits 29-30. 

 

Commission Munro made a motion to accept Opposition Evidence 29-30 for the purposes of 

illustration.   

RESULT: PASSED [UNANIMOUS] 

MOVER: Ross Munro, Commissioner 

AYES: Riggs, White, Krainiak, Munro 

RECUSED: Meiggs 

 

The board then reviewed the evidence. 

 

Attorney Mullen stated the photographs supposedly show where his clients replaced the culvert in a 

ditch and took the old culverts out.  Mr. Rosenberg responded with an affirmative.  Attorney Mullen 

stated that that is what his clients were doing and that Mr. Rosenberg did not take a photo of the new 

culverts that had been put in the ditch with the rock around it.  Mr. Rosenberg stated that he took a 

picture of the plot survey; his site plan, which is a plan that he is supposed to adhere to.  Attorney 

Mullen questioned Mr. Rosenberger if the photos he took showed the new pipe placed in the ditch 

with the rock that had been placed on top.  Mr. Rosenberg stated that they did not show the new 

ditch.  Mr. Rosenberg stated the purpose of the photo is to show the ditch and 50 feet from the ditch 

that is supposed to be undisturbed buffer that should not have been cleared from the front to the 

back.  The evidence is not in discrepancy of the drainage pipe.  The discrepancy is the 50 feet that is 

on the site plan.   

 

Chairman Riggs questioned if Attorney Mullen had anything further to say.   

 

Attorney Mullen responded that the road is there; it’s been used for a long time.  His clients are not 

trying to cause any problem or difficulty.  They are just seeking to utilize the land.  The road will be 

maintained up to DOT unpaved specifications.  His request is that his client be permitted to move 

forward with the project.   

 

The chair recognized Chris Coleman, Manager at Camden Yard Materials of 360 Soundview Drive, 

Kill Devil Hills.   Mr. Coleman was previously sworn in. 
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Mr. Coleman stated that he does not agree with Attorney Mullen on his definition of performance of 

a paved road.  Fifteen years ago the board required Mr.  Coleman to pave and stated he has one 

pothole to repair.  He stated that if the road is built to the correct standards it will hold up.  Mr. 

Coleman stated that the January 30th meeting was lengthy and that many things were discussed, 

mostly dealing with the Rosenbergs.  There was no discussion during that meeting concerning the 

maintenance of the portion that Mr. Coleman “spent a fortune on” to meet the requirements of the 

board in order for him to open his pit.  Nothing was resolved on how it is going to be done.  Mr. 

Coleman’s primary concern is damage to the road that he built.   

 

Chairman Riggs clarified that Mr. Coleman stated that he has one pothole that needs to be fixed.  

Mr. Coleman stated that he built the paved section of the road to NCDOT standards, certified by an 

engineer.  The asphalt is better than gravel.  Mr. Coleman does not have a problem with width from 

his pit to Route 17.  He meets all the criteria where the meandering road follows through.   

 

Mr. Coleman introduced into evidence Opposition Exhibits 31-32, which are photographs Mr. 

Coleman took himself the day of his testimony, March 6, 2017.  Attorney Morrison questioned Mr. 

Coleman as to whether the photographs fairly and accurately represent what they purport to show.  

Mr. Coleman responded with an affirmative.   

 

Mr. Coleman stated that the photographs illustrate the limits of Ponderosa Road in relation to the 

paved road that he constructed.  It was surveyed in by a licensed surveyor.  The photos show a pass 

yellow line going down the photo that was imposed on that.  They also show orange paint markings 

that identify the property line.  When Mr. Coleman obtained his property he had to purchase a 30-

foot strip from the Sawyer family in order to get the road width that was required to have two-way 

traffic.   

 

Attorney Morrison recommended that the board receive into evidence for purposes of illustration 

Opposition Exhibits 31-32.   

 

 

Commissioner White made a motion to accept Opposition Exhibits 31-32 for the purposes of 

illustration.   

RESULT: PASSED [UNANIMOUS] 

MOVER: Tom White, Vice Chairman 

AYES: Riggs, White, Krainiak, Munro 

RECUSED: Meiggs 

 

The board then reviewed the evidence. 

 

Chairman Riggs questioned the orange paint in the middle of the road.  Mr. Coleman stated the 

orange paint is the survey mark.  Chairman Riggs questioned if Mr. Coleman has difficulty with his 

trucks passing on his piece of road.  Mr. Coleman answered with an affirmative.  Mr. Coleman 

stated that it had not been used in that he shut down due to the economy.   He stated there is 

approximately 3 feet to the heritage point sod that’s overgrown with grass before you get to the 

buffer.  Mr. Coleman can submit a survey that will bring together tracts A, B and C that were put 
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together for his mine.   

 

The survey will be entered as Opposition Exhibit 33.   

 

Mr. Coleman stated that Opposition Exhibit 33 is a survey by registered land surveyor.  Mr. Mullen 

has no objection to Opposition Exhibit 33 being offered into evidence for the purposes of 

illustration.   

 

Commissioner Krainiak made a motion to accept Opposition Exhibit 33 into evidence for the 

purposes of illustration.   

RESULT: PASSED [UNANIMOUS] 

MOVER: Randy Krainiak, Commissioner 

AYES: Riggs, White, Krainiak, Munro 

RECUSED: Meiggs 

 

The board then reviewed the evidence. 

 

Chairman Riggs questioned which tract Mr. Coleman’s mine occupies.  Mr. Coleman responded 

tracts A and B.  Mr. Coleman explained that the road was built in the wrong place to begin with.  

Mr. Coleman stated that Mr. Meiggs built the road.  Mr. Coleman also stated that grandfathering 

across property lines is not a legitimate reason to grant someone access.   

 

Attorney Morrison explained that the Board of Commissioners is in fact sitting as a court as to 

whether or not the requirements of the Unified Development Ordinance have been met in order to 

grant, or if not met, to deny the application.  That is their jurisdiction.  Anything the board does one 

way or the other can be appealed to Superior Court on Judicial Review.   

 

Attorney Morrison stated that the Board of Commissioners does not have the authority to determine 

land titles.  If the permit is granted, to which Attorney Morrison has no opinion, and it is on land 

that does not belong to the applicant then the landowner is free to bring an action for trespass or an 

action to quiet title in Superior Court, which does have jurisdiction to decide land titles or whether 

or not there is adverse possession.  The board does not have that authority.  The board cannot decide 

land titles.   

 

Attorney Morrison stated that Attorney Mullen can only make arguments.  If they assist the board 

then that is what they are for.  Attorney Mullen cannot testify.  The board may not rely upon 

anything that was said by Mr. Mullen in order to establish a fact or not.  The board should disregard 

anything from Mr. Mullen to the extent that it is evidence.  The board should very carefully consider 

what was said by Mr. Mullen, as with the other witnesses, as to how the board should evaluate the 

evidence before them.   

 

The various photos entered into evidence are of record and are incorporated by reference. 

 

Commissioner White made a motion to close the public hearing.   
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RESULT: PASSED [UNANIMOUS] 

MOVER: Tom White, Vice Chairman 

AYES: Riggs, White, Krainiak, Munro 

RECUSED: Meiggs 

 

Commissioner White made a motion to amend the agenda to add under New Business, Item E, 

the Special Use Permit application (UDO 2016-08-10) Mining Operation for B&M 

Investments of North Carolina.   

RESULT: PASSED [UNANIMOUS] 

MOVER: Tom White, Vice Chairman 

AYES: Riggs, White, Krainiak, Munro 

RECUSED: Meiggs 

 

ITEM 6. NEW BUSINESS 

A. FY 15-16 County Audit by Greg Allison 

Thompson, Price, Scott, Adams, & Co., PA   

 

Greg Adams presented the annual audit.   

B. Monthly Tax Report - January 2017 - Lisa Anderson  

 

Lisa Anderson presented the monthly tax report.   
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Commissioner Meiggs made a motion to accept the monthly tax report as presented.   

RESULT: PASSED [UNANIMOUS] 

MOVER: Garry Meiggs, Commissioner 

AYES: Meiggs, Riggs, White, Krainiak, Munro 

C. Annual Report & Resolution No. 2017-02-03 

Bland Baker, Trillium Health Resources 

 

Bland Baker of 144 Community College Rd, Ahoskie, North Carolina gave the annual report of 
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Trillium Health Resources. 
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Chairman Riggs expressed concerns regarding the increase in teenage suicides in the county.  The 

school board has requested the Board of Commissioners to advocate for scheduled mental health 

counseling or screening in the schools to better serve that age group.  Mr. Baker stated that the 

school system is currently offering school-based therapy.  Mr. Baker will research the matter and 

give the board more information regarding this matter.   

 

Commissioner White made a motion to approve Resolution No. 2017-02-03 in support of 

Trillium Health Resources.   

RESULT: PASSED [UNANIMOUS] 

MOVER: Tom White, Vice Chairman 

AYES: Meiggs, Riggs, White, Krainiak, Munro 

D. Brand Change- Camden County Eco Industrial Park 

Charlie Bauman 

 

Information was presented to the Economic Development Commission who agreed with the staff 

recommendation that a name change be presented to the board.  The name change recommendation 

is Camden Commerce Park from the current name, Eco Industrial Park.   

 

Commissioner Meiggs made a motion to change the name of Eco Industrial Park to Camden 

Commerce Park.   
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RESULT: PASSED [UNANIMOUS] 

MOVER: Garry Meiggs, Commissioner 

AYES: Meiggs, Riggs, White, Krainiak, Munro 

 

E. Special Use Permit (UDO 2016-08-10) Mining Operation for B&M  

 

Commissioner Meiggs left the room and did not participate in deliberations or vote.   

 

Chairman Riggs reminded the board that the board is voting on a special use permit.  The board may 

not affect land titles.  Attorney Morrison explained that if the board were to grant the permit and 

there was an issue as to who owned the road or its dimensions and so forth, which is to be decided 

on application of either party to the Superior Court.  The board may not grant or take away land.   

 

Commissioner Krainiak stated that the board made decisions on Camden Yard Materials years ago 

that affected the road and he would like to see the road issue resolved before a decision is made. 

 

Commissioner White stated the road issue is not the board’s authority but that the board may go 

with the recommendations presented or change the recommendations.   

 

Attorney Morrison stated that the board is solely limited to whether or not the applicant has met the 

requirements of the Unified Development Ordinance and whether staff recommendations should be 

honored or the board may have other ideas to protect adjacent property values, the health, safety and 

welfare of the community as well as all the guidelines specified in the Unified Development 

Ordinance.    

 

Commissioner White made a motion to approve the mine permit with the conditions stated by 

the Planning Board.  Commissioner White recommended that the 24 hours be amended to 24 

hours weather permitting.  He is in support of the road as being maintained to NCDOT 

unpaved road standards as well as the additional recommendations.   

 

Attorney Morrison explained that laws are not to be interpreted so as to require a citizen to do an 

impossible.  So if it was impossible to correct this within 24 hours the law would not apply that way. 

 

Chairman Riggs clarified that the motion can’t impact where that buffer goes other than what is in 

the right-of-way. 

 

Attorney Morrison stated that the board can require a buffer. 

 

Chairman Riggs stated that when the Planning Board made its recommendations, the decisions were 

based upon a 30-foot easement.  Now that the board has been made aware that the 30-foot easement 

may be narrower or wider has nothing to do with what the board is deciding, so the board shouldn’t 

regulate. 

 

Attorney Morrison clarified that the board may not decide land titles.   
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Chairman Riggs stated that the board may not impose stipulations if the land does not exist to do it. 

 

Attorney Morrison stated that the board would then have to make a land determination as to whether 

it is there or not.  The board may take the recommendations of the Planning Board and if either side 

wants to contest the decision of the board, they are not bound by the board’s decision.  The board 

may not give someone title to land they did not have nor can the board take land away.  That will be 

for Superior Court to decide.  If the parties went to Superior Court and it is determined that where 

the county ordered a buffer is on someone else’s property the permit will fail but will fail in 

Superior Court.   

 

The vote on Special Use Permit Application (UDO 2016-08-10) resulted as follows: 

RESULT: PASSED [UNANIMOUS] 

MOVER: Tom White, Vice Chairman 

AYES: Riggs, White, Munro 

NAYS: Krainiak 

RECUSED: Meiggs 

 

ITEM 7. BOARD APPOINTMENTS 

 NONE  

 

ITEM 8. CONSENT AGENDA 

 

Commissioner Meiggs made a motion to approve the consent agenda with the removal of the 

2017-02-20 BOC minutes until corrections are made.  

RESULT: PASSED [UNANIMOUS] 

MOVER: Garry Meiggs, Commissioner  

AYES: Meiggs, Riggs, White, Krainiak, Munro 

 

A. 2016-11-21 BOC Minutes 

B. 2017-02-20 BOC Minutes – Removed until corrections are made. 

C. 16-17 Budget Amendments 

 
                               2016-17-BA015 

CAMDEN COUNTY BUDGET AMENDMENT 
 

 
BE IT ORDAINED by the Governing Board of the County of Camden, North Carolina that the 
following amendment be made to the annual budget ordinance for the fiscal year ending June 
30, 2017. 
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Section 1.  To amend the General Fund as follows: 
 

                AMOUNT   
ACCT NUMBER           DESCRIPTION OF ACCT           INCREASE     DECREASE 

 
 
Expenses 
106200-502000  Salaries    $  758 
106200-503000  Part Time Salaries   $  283 
106200-505000  FICA     $    80 
106200-506000  Health Insurance     $5,423 
106200-507000  Retirement    $  134 
106200-507100  401K     $    37 
106200-509000   Worker’s Compensation    $       9 
106200-570002  Crown Kids    $4,140    
  
 
 
This Budget Amendment is made to adjust Salaries for Full Time Coordinator and Part Time 
Camp wages. Adjustment is for change in staffing, not an increase in employee salary. Any 
changes to salary lines require board approval. 
 
 
This will result in no change to the Contingency of the General Fund. 
 
Balance in Contingency  $40,000.00 
 
 
Section 2.  Copies of this budget amendment shall be furnished to the Clerk to the  
Governing Board and to the Budget Officer and the Finance Officer for their direction.  Adopted 
this 20th day of February, 2017. 
 
       
______________________________   _________________________________    
Clerk to Board of Commissioners    Chairman, Board of Commissioners 
 
 
                               2016-17-BA016 

CAMDEN COUNTY BUDGET AMENDMENT 
 

 
BE IT ORDAINED by the Governing Board of the County of Camden, North Carolina that the 
following amendment be made to the annual budget ordinance for the fiscal year ending June 
30, 2017. 
 
 
Section 1.  To amend the General Fund as follows: 
 

                AMOUNT   
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ACCT NUMBER           DESCRIPTION OF ACCT           INCREASE     DECREASE 

 
Revenues 
10330510-402003  LESO Sales Revenue   $4,190 
 
Expenses 
105100-557003  LESO Equipment Expense  $4,190 
105100-557000  Miscellaneous    $1,000 
105100-504100  Attorney Fees      $1,000 
 
 
This Budget Amendment is made appropriate funds for LESO sales revenue received. 
 
 
This will result in no change to the Contingency of the General Fund. 
 
Balance in Contingency  $40,000.00 
 
 
Section 2.  Copies of this budget amendment shall be furnished to the Clerk to the  
Governing Board and to the Budget Officer and the Finance Officer for their direction.  Adopted 
this 6th day of March, 2017. 
 
       
______________________________   _________________________________    
Clerk to Board of Commissioners    Chairman, Board of Commissioners 
 

 
                               2016-17-BA017 

CAMDEN COUNTY BUDGET AMENDMENT 
 

 
BE IT ORDAINED by the Governing Board of the County of Camden, North Carolina that the 
following amendment be made to the annual budget ordinance for the fiscal year ending June 
30, 2017. 
 
 
Section 1.  To amend the General Fund as follows: 
 

                AMOUNT   
ACCT NUMBER           DESCRIPTION OF ACCT           INCREASE     DECREASE 

 
Revenues 
10340605-432700  Fees Collected    $2,000 
 
Expenses 
106050-544002  Extension Programming Expense $2,000 
 
 
This Budget Amendment is made appropriate funds for Extension Programming revenue. 
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This will result in no change to the Contingency of the General Fund. 
 
Balance in Contingency  $40,000.00 
 
 
Section 2.  Copies of this budget amendment shall be furnished to the Clerk to the  
Governing Board and to the Budget Officer and the Finance Officer for their direction.  Adopted 
this 6th day of March, 2017. 
 
       
______________________________   _________________________________    
Clerk to Board of Commissioners    Chairman, Board of Commissioners 
 
 

D. CCS Budget Amendments 
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E. VTS Refunds Over $100 
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F. DMV Monthly Report 

 
STATE OF NORTH CAROLINA- COUNTY OF CAMDEN 
 
TO: The Tax Administrator of Camden County April Ren. Due 5/15/17 
 
 You are hereby authorized, empowered, and commanded to collect the taxes set forth in the tax 
records filed in the office of the Tax Administrator and in the tax receipts herewith delivered to you, in 
the amounts and from the taxpayers likewise therein set forth.  Such taxes are hereby declared to be a 
first lien upon personal property of the respective taxpayers in the County of Camden, and this order 
shall be a full and sufficient authority to direct, require, and enable you to levy on and sell personal 
property of such taxpayers for and on account thereof, in accordance with the law. 
 
SOUTH MILLS  COURTHOUSE   SHILOH                  TOTAL                                                                         
     19,788.95                    18,452.19                         11,700.95                49,942.09  

 

G. National County Government Month 
 

National County Government Month - April 2017 
 "Brilliant Ideas at Work"  
 
WHEREAS, the nation’s 3,069 counties serving more than 300 million Americans provide essential 
services to create healthy, safe and vibrant; and  
WHEREAS, counties move America forward by providing health care, administering justice, keeping 
communities safe, creating economic opportunities and much more; and 
WHEREAS, Camden County and all counties take pride in their responsibility to protect and enhance the 
health, welfare and safety of its residents in efficient and cost-effective ways; and 
WHEREAS, through National Association of Counties President Bryan Desloge’s “Brilliant Ideas at Work” 
initiative, NACo is encouraging counties to focus on the most innovative programs and services that 
strengthen communities; and  
WHEREAS, in order to remain healthy, vibrant and safe, America’s counties provide public health, justice, 
safety, infrastructure, transportation, technology, environmental stewardship and economic services that 
play a key role in everything from residents’ daily commutes to emergency response; and  
WHEREAS, each year since 1991 the National Association of Counties has encouraged counties across the 
country to actively promote their own programs and services to the public they serve; and 
NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED THAT I, Clayton D. Riggs, Chairman of the Camden County Board 
of Commissioners do hereby proclaim April 2017 as National County Government Month and encourage 
all county officials, employees, schools and residents to participate in county government celebration 
activities. 
   
 Clayton D. Riggs, Chairman 
 Board of Commissioners 
ATTEST:  
 
 
  
Angela L. Wooten 
Clerk to the Board 
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H. American Red Cross Month 
 

AMERICAN RED CROSS MONTH 2017 
 

A Proclamation 
 

In Camden County, we have a long history of helping our neighbors in need. American Red Cross Month is a 
special time to recognize and thank our heroes – those Red Cross volunteers and donors who give of their time 
and resources to help community members. 
 
These heroes help families find shelter after a home fire. They give blood to help trauma victims and cancer 
patients. They deliver comfort items to military members in the hospital. They use their lifesaving skills to save 
someone from a heart attack, drowning or choking. They enable children around the globe to be vaccinated 
against measles and rubella. 
 
The American Red Cross depends on local heroes to deliver help and hope during a disaster.  We applaud our 
heroes here in Camden County who give of themselves to assist their neighbors when they need a helping 
hand. 
 
Across the country and around the world, the American Red Cross responds to disasters big and small. In fact, 
every eight minutes the organization responds to a community disaster, providing shelter, food, emotional 
support and other necessities to those affected. It collects nearly 40 percent of the nation’s blood supply; 
provides 24-hour support to military members, veterans and their families; teaches millions lifesaving skills, such 
as lifeguarding and CPR; and through its Restoring Family Links program, connects family members separated by 
crisis, conflict or migration.   
 
We dedicate the month of March to all those who support the American Red Cross mission to prevent and 
alleviate human suffering in the face of emergencies. Our community depends on the American Red Cross, which 
relies on donations of time, money and blood to fulfill its humanitarian mission. 

NOW, THEREFORE, I, Clayton D. Riggs, Chairman of Camden County, by virtue of the authority vested in me by 
the Constitution and laws of Camden County and North Carolina do hereby proclaim March 2017 as American 
Red Cross Month. I encourage all Americans to support this organization and its noble humanitarian mission. 

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, I have hereunto set my hand this 6th day of March, in the year of our Lord two thousand 
seventeen, and of Camden County, North Carolina.  
 
 
 
   
 Clayton D. Riggs, Chairman 
 Board of Commissioners 
 
 
 
ATTEST:    
 Angela Wooten 
 Clerk to the Board 

                                                  

 

ITEM 9. Commissioners' Reports 

 NONE 
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ITEM 10. County Manager's Report 

A. Status Report on RFQ for Construction Manager 

at Risk (CMR) Services - Michael Brillhart 

 

Chairman Riggs requested that the status of the RFQ be moved to the closed session.   

 

Commissioner Meiggs made a motion that the board go into closed session to confer with the 

attorney and discuss matters related to personnel.   

RESULT: PASSED [UNANIMOUS] 

MOVER: Garry Meiggs, Commissioner  

AYES: Meiggs, Riggs, White, Krainiak, Munro 

 

 

[Attorney John Morrison as Interim Clerk to the Board provided the minutes for the remainder of 

the meeting.] 
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       Chairman Clayton Riggs 

 

 

ATTEST: 

 

 

 

      

 

John Morrison 

Interim Clerk to the Board 

 

 

 

 

 

 


